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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

September 16, 2009
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, September 16, 2009.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Fifteen members of the Committee were present: 

Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, William Driscoll, John Moody, Robert Nassau, Michael Hanlon, Richard Gladdys, Patricia Whalen, Cornelius Bakker, David Cote, Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, James Sweeney, Christopher Merrill and Michael Vernazzaro.
AGENDA ITEMS
 FALL ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLE HEARINGS:
Article 9 -Revolving Funds, G.L. c. 44, §53E ½ 

Fire Chief Ed Bradley presented information regarding Article 9 the creation of a new revolving fund.  There was discussion regarding the amount of usage of the room by town boards and committees versus outside usage.  Chief Bradley indicated that approximately 35% of the time the room was used by outside vendors at $25/hour with an approximate annual rental fee of $5,000.  Mr. Muratore suggested a review of the rates and recommended a multi-tiered rate structure.  
James Sweeney arrived at 7:40 p.m.

Kevin Joyce spoke as a member of the Cedarville Steering Committee and indicated that recently the room has been in deplorable condition. Mr. Joyce suggested the Fire Department be responsible for the upkeep of the room and added there should also be a fee in addition to the rental fee which would cover the cost for cleaning. 
Paul Hapgood spoke about the availability of meeting rooms within the Town especially those that will hold the capacity necessary to conduct meetings.
Patricia Whalen suggested the custodial staff for the town office building be assigned to the Fire Department on a regular basis for cleaning of the room.


Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 


Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries (12-2-0).  Patricia Whalen and 

Cornelius Bakker voting in opposition. 
Article 23 - Amend Town By-Law by adding Demolition Delay to Preserve & Protect 
Significant Buildings & Structures
Michael Tubin the chair of the Historic District Commission narrated a presentation regarding the proposed Demolition Delay Bylaw.  Jim Baker spoke as a member of the Historic District Commission regarding the significant loss of historic housing in the community.  In addition, Mr. Baker said the by-law is an important tool that will assist the Historic Commission to maintain certain historic properties.  
Robert Nassau said he is concerned regarding properties that may or may not be historic and he suggested the bylaw also require dilapidated buildings be demolished.  Lee Hartmann commented on a “Demolition by neglect” bylaw that would address Mr. Nassau’s concerns regarding buildings which may need to be removed.  However, he added demolition by neglect is a lengthy process with legal ramifications should the town want to enforce such a bylaw. 

The Committee expressed concerns with the “all encompassing” list of historic properties that was presented.  Ms. Benezra asked what would be the historic significance of a home built in 1960’s and she also inquired about how a partial demolition of a home would be handled.  Lee Hartmann said the language addresses partial demolition of homes and said it would be allowed under the bylaw.
Mr. Moody was concerned with creating a perpetual liability in the fee structure of $300/day until restoration is completed on a property.
Barry Wood, Precinct 6 town meeting representative said, “The bylaw is too much government control of private property.”


Michael Hanlon moved to approve as presented. 


Patricia Whalen, second.  

Discussion:

Michael Vernazzaro spoke in opposition to creating a bylaw and cited dealings with the

Historic district commission that were not positive.  Richard Gladdys agreed with Mr. Vernazzaro and said, “The bylaw is subjective and encompassing the whole town”. 
John Moody said, “It is difficult to support something that is this half baked”.   Mr. Moody moved to amend by adding a section under the section called procedure to create a mechanism that notifies each tax paying person that their property is on the list.  In addition, he said the town should require positive confirmation that the property owners agree to be on the list, if no agreement is received and the town has no compelling reason to keep the property on the list, then the property should be removed from the list.  Mr. Driscoll asked Mr. Moody to consider a simpler amendment.  Mr. Moody suggested that an administrative procedure for removing property from the list should be instituted by the town before invoking any of the other procedures herein.  

Mr. Rubin moved to amend to change the timeframe from 12 months to 6 months.

Mr. Hartmann said he would listen to the suggestions of the Committee and then return with a clearer more definitive bylaw at a future town meeting. 


Mr. Moody withdrew his amendment.
Robert Nassau said he would like to see clear criteria that would designate “historic” buildings, such as age or architecture. 


Michael Hanlon moved to withdraw the main motion to approve. 

Mathew Muratore moved to take no action.


Patricia Whalen, second.  The motion carries unanimously. 
Ms. Benezra asked that the comments be forwarded to the Historic Commission so they will know the basis for the Committee’s decision.

Article 28 – Amend Zoning Map Sec. 205-56, By Petition: Viking Development/Ed Angley

Ed Angley attorney for the petitioner presented Article 28 to the Committee. Mr. Angley indicated both the Planning Board and Board of Selectmen have voted to support the rezoning of approximately 47-acres of land from rural residential to highway commercial subject to the successful execution of a Memorandum of Understanding.   Mr. Angley pointed out the main points of the MOU as follows: 
· The donation of 4.93 acres of land adjacent to the Town’s Lout Pond Well.
· The establishment of safeguards that limit the amount of development that can occur at the site.

· Requirements to install approximately one-million dollars in off site traffic improvements to address existing traffic deficiencies and to address the traffic impacts of future development of the site

· And to provide a significant buffer to residential abutters.


In addition, Mr. Angley indicated the Acting DPW Director, David Gould is in favor of the 
article and added the land donation is critical to protect the Lout Pond well.  Mr. Gould said 
he is satisfied with the MOU regarding the donation of the 
4.93 acres which offers 
additional protections to the Lout Pond Well which he added, “In my opinion protecting the 
well is of critical importance”.

Ron Muller a Traffic Consultant for Viking Development spoke regarding the redesigning of the route 3 south bound off ramps and the intersections along Long Pond Road. 
David Gilvar president of Viking Development explained the 47 acres would have 16-18% coverage with buildings and would be low density.  Mr. Gilvar added, “If we can not get the land rezoned, we will sell it, Viking Development does not develop residential properties.”  Currently, they pay $2,000 in tax revenues and he estimates approximately $250,000 in tax revenues; he believes this is the highest and best use of the property. 

Mr. Rocky Palladino a major abutter of the project spoke in favor of working with Viking Development.  He said they have been easy to work with and have complied with all the residents’ requests when developing Home Depot.  Mr. Walter Brady spoke as a property abutter said he strongly supports the development.  
Michael Hanlon inquired about the percentage of coverage including the buildings and parking areas.  Mr. Hartmann said he estimates approximately 60 to 70% coverage. 

Ms. Gay inquired about the gift of 4.93 acres being adequate to protect the well.  Mr. Gould said he did feel the acreage is adequate. 
Patricia Whalen asked if there was anything in the MOU regarding the sewerage and the financial impact to the town since there is no excess capacity allowing the ability to tie into the town sewer.  She added, “If there are additional modifications required to the towns’ facility to accommodate additional flow, who would assume the additional cost.”  Mr. Gould said the town is currently looking at several issues regarding the capacity and the town is currently upgrading the Holmes Point pumping station which will free up some capacity.  Mr. Gould said, “It behooves Viking Development to tie into sewer, it benefits both the town and the developers.” Mr. Gould added there is nothing written in the MOU that states the developer will pay however the Town does not do sewer development or improvements’ for any developer commercial or residential.  Ms. Whalen asked, “Is the developer going to pay for any sewer upgrades necessary?”  Mr. Hartmann indicated the issues are the pipes that run down Nook Road and not the capacity of the sewer plant and since this is a significant development of over 10,000 square feet it triggers the requirement to discuss any improvement or enhancement to the sewer plant. 
Michael Hanlon inquired about the level of service analysis at Home Depot Drive, Long Pond Road and at County Road.  Mr. Muller said they are able to “maintain a level of service D” with the increased traffic while remaining at an acceptable level, the biggest improvement would be the work being done at the southbound ramp which would go from a level of service F up to a level of service C.  
Buddy Moses spoke in opposition and asked about the abutters not asking for a buffer zone.  Mr. Moses said, “I believe this is a “contingency deal” and if Viking Development doesn’t’ get what they want, they won’t buy the property.”
Barry Wood precinct 6 spoke about Plymouth selling out to big business and encouraged the Finance Committee to vote in opposition. 

Ed Angley said they wouldn’t move forward with the property planning unless the rezoning was in place.  David Gilvar indicated Viking Development would not move any dirt until they know what they will be developing.  He said, “I am offended that it is has been stated this is a contingency deal, people should go to the registry of deeds to see that the deal was completed and paid for in cash.” 
Rocky Palladino said he would prefer that nothing happen to the land but the reality is that there will be development and added his past dealings with Viking have proven a willingness to work positively with the abutters. 
Michael Vernazzaro asked Mr. Hartmann to clarify the land locked property.  Mr. Hartmann said there are ways that would allow the land to be accessed. 

Mr. Cote asked if Viking would have access as the land is currently zoned.  Mr. Hartmann indicated that currently the answer is “no” however attorney Angley would debate otherwise.  Mr. Hartmann said over the years in Plymouth, he has seen many ways that developers have been able to access property.  He added that he is never comfortable saying “You can’t access a parcel of property; most developers are able to find ways to access property.”  

Ms. Benezra inquired about the status of the Corridor Study.  Mr. Hartmann said the contract is ready and the scope is ready but until the developer is ready to proceed with the study and make money available to the town the engineering department would not be able to begin moving forward. 



John Moody moved to approve as presented. 


Mathew Muratore, second.  

Discussion:


Linda Benezra said she would not be able to vote in favor of this article since she has not 
received the Corridor Study and added, “We are jumping into a project prematurely.”  
Richard Gladdys said he could not support the article and said he considered this to be spot 
zoning.  He added, that with the assurance from the State regarding the widening of the road 
and knowing what was going to be developed he would feel better about voting in favor.  

Michael Vernazzaro, Mathew Muratore and James Sweeny all spoke in favor of rezoning.  
Robert Nassau also said he is in support of the article and added that all commercial 
development should be in one area.  John Moody said this “reeks of smart growth” and will 
help to resolve some problems that exist in the area. 



The motion carries (11-3-0).  Linda Benezra, Cornelius Bakker, Richard 


Gladdys voting in opposition.


Article 21 - Right to Farm By-Law & Article 22 - Establish Agricultural Committee 



William Keohan presented the updates to the Right to Farm bylaw and forming an 
agricultural committee.  Robert Nassau asked what the initiative was to bringing forward a 
right to farm bylaw. Irene Winkler a representative from the US Department of Agriculture 
spoke regarding the importance of agriculture and food production as well as an increase in 
farms and farming within the last 5 years. 




Article 21 - Right to Farm By-Law


Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 


Michael Vernazzaro, second.  The motion carries (13-1-0). Robert Nassau voting 

in opposition.




Article 22 - Establish Agricultural Committee 


Mathew Muratore moved to approve as presented. 


John Moody, second.  The motion carries (13-1-0). Robert Nassau voting in 


opposition.

Approval of Meeting Minutes
· September 2, 2009

Mathew Muratore moved to approve as amended. 
Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries. Michael Hanlon abstained.
OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Larry Rubin requested the Chairman present the reasons for not approving an article when presenting to town meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT 




Michael Vernazzaro moved for adjournment.

John Moody, second.  The motion for adjournment carries.  
The meeting adjourned at 10:15 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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